## AGREEMENT BETWEEN

## PASSAIC COUNTY TECHNICAL AND VOCATIONAL EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

And

# PASSAIC COUNTY TECHNICAL INSTITUTE BOARD OF EDUCATION

2015-2018

### **Table of Contents**

ARTICLE I: RECOGNITION	3
ARTICLE II: NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURE	3
ARTICLE III: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	4
ARTICLE IV: ASSOCIATION RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES	7
ARTICLE V: DEDUCTION FROM SALARY	8
ARTICLE VI: TEACHER RIGHTS	9
ARTICLE VII: PROTECTION OF TEACHERS, STUDENTS AND PROPERTY	10
ARTICLE VIII: TEACHER EVALUATION	11
ARTICLE IX: PROMOTIONS	12
ARTICLE X: LEAVES OF ABSENCE	13
ARTICLE XI: SCHOOL CALENDAR	18
ARTICLE XII: TEACHING HOURS AND LOAD	18
ARTICLE XIII: TEACHING MATERIALS AND FACILITIES	22
ARTICLE XIV: NON-TEACHING DUTIES	23
ARTICLE XV: ADDITIONAL PROGRAMS	
ARTICLE XVI: COACHING	25
ARTICLE XVII: COMPENSATION SCHEDULES	25
ARTICLE XVIII: INSURANCE PROTECTION	29
ARTICLE XIX: LONGEVITY	31
ARTICLE XX: RETIREMENT REIMBURSEMENT	31
ARTICLE XXI: TUITION REIMBURSEMENT	32
ARTICLE XXII: DURATION OF AGREEMENT	33
ARTICLE XXIII: SALARY GUIDE MOVEMENT	34
PRELIMINARY SABBATICAL LEAVE REQUEST	40
FINAL REQUEST FOR SABBATICAL LEAVE FOR THE NEXT SCHOOL YEAR	41
ARTICLE XXV: Signed Acknowledgment by Parties of Interest	42
MATERNITY LEAVE REOUEST	43

#### ARTICLE I: RECOGNITION

- A. The Board hereby recognizes the Association as the exclusive and sole representative for collective negotiations concerning the terms and conditions of employment of all certified personnel.
- B. Unless otherwise indicated, the term "teachers," when used in this Agreement, shall refer to all certified employees represented by the Association in the negotiating unit as above defined, but excluding all supervisory positions. Should any Supervisory or Administrative position be created which includes evaluation of staff it is clearly understood that such a position is not included in the bargaining unit.
- C. Positions, full or part-time, not expressly addressed in this Agreement, funded by grants will be discussed with the Association prior to the implementation of a grant-funded program. In those cases where a grant, by its terms, sets or limits the terms of compensation for a given position, the Association agrees that the Board may set the terms of compensation in accordance with the terms of the grant.

#### ARTICLE II: NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURE

- A. The parties agree to enter into collective negotiations over a successor Agreement in a good faith effort to reach agreement on all matters concerning the terms and conditions of teachers' employment. Such negotiations shall begin no later than January 1st of the calendar year in which this agreement expires. Any Agreement so negotiated shall apply to all members of the unit, be reduced to writing, be signed by the Board and the Association, and be adopted by the Board and the Association.
- B. During the negotiations the Board and the Association shall present relevant data, exchange points of view and make proposals and counterproposals. The Board shall make available to the Association a copy of all relevant public records, data and information of the Vocational School District, pertaining to the current negotiations. All reproduction of materials shall be at cost.
- C. Neither party in any negotiations shall have any control over the selection of the negotiating representatives of the other party. The parties mutually pledge that their representatives shall be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, consider proposals, and make counter proposals in the course of negotiations. Any Agreement reached at the bargaining table shall be subject to final approval by the majority of the Board of Education and the majority of the members of the Association.
- D. Representatives of the Board and the Teachers' Association shall meet on a regular basis during the school year. Meetings shall be mutually satisfactory as to the time and place.
- E. This Agreement incorporates the entire understanding of the parties on all matters which were or could have been the subject of negotiations. Except as this Agreement shall

hereafter otherwise provide, all terms and conditions of employment applicable on the effective date of the Agreement to employees covered by this Agreement as established by the rules, regulations and/or policies of the Board in force on said date, shall continue to be so applicable during the terms of this Agreement. Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement, nothing contained herein shall be interpreted and /or applied so as to neither eliminate, reduce nor otherwise detract from any teacher benefit existing prior to its effective date.

- F. This Agreement shall not be modified in whole or in part by the parties except by an instrument in writing duly executed by both parties.
- G. If any provision of this Agreement or any application of this Agreement to any teacher or group of teachers is held to be contrary to law, then such provisions or applications shall not be deemed valid, except to the extent permitted by law. However, all other provisions and/or applications shall remain in effect and continue in force.

#### ARTICLE III: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

#### A. Definitions

- 1. A "grievance" is a claim based upon the interpretation or violation of policies, agreement and administrative decisions affecting the terms and conditions of employment of a teacher, a group of teachers, or the Association. Any grievance dealing with Board policies not effecting terms and conditions of employment is excluded from processing beyond the Board level and is not arbitrable; any grievance concerning the provisions of this contract affecting the terms and conditions of employment may go to final arbitration.
- 2. An "aggrieved person" is the person or persons or the Association making the claim. All grievances shall be filed by and through the Association.
- 3. A "party in interest" is the person or persons making the claim and any person including the Association or the Board who might be required to take action or against whom action might be taken in order to resolve the claim.

#### B. Purpose

The purpose of this procedure is to secure, at the lowest possible level, equitable solutions the problems which may, from time to time, arise affecting teachers. Both parties agree that these proceedings will be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure.

#### C. Procedure

#### 1. Time Limits

The number of days indicated at each level should be made to expedite the process. The time limit for the initial filing of any grievance is 30 calendar days. In the event a grievant does not file within the time prescribed above, he or she is barred from bringing his or her matter before any arbitrator or any tribunal or administration body.

#### 2. Year-End Grievances

In the event a grievance is filed at such time that it cannot be processed through all steps in the grievance procedure by the end of the school year, and if left unresolved until the beginning of the following year, could result in irreparable harm to a party in interest, the time limits set forth herein shall be reduced so that the grievance procedure may be exhausted prior to the end of the school year or as soon thereafter as is practicable.

#### 3. Level One- Principal, Immediate Supervisor-Adjuster

A teacher with a grievance shall first discuss it with his or her immediate supervisor or other supervisor responsible for adjusting the complaint or the principal. Said discussion shall attempt to resolve the grievance informally within seven (7) calendar days. The discussion shall involve the designated representative of the Association.

#### 4. Level Two- Superintendent

a. If the Association is dissatisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level One, or if no decision has been rendered within seven (7) calendar days of the day the grievance was first presented, the Association may file the grievance in writing to the Superintendent. Said filing shall be within ten (10) calendar days of the decision at level One or the date the decision was due. The Superintendent shall attempt to resolve the grievance at a meeting with the Association within seven (7) calendar days, and shall render a written decision within ten (10) calendar days thereafter.

#### 5. Level Three- Board of Education

- a. If the Association is dissatisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level Two, or if no decision was rendered on time, the Association may refer the grievance to the Board of Education within ten (10) calendar days of the expiration of time at Level Two for attempted resolution of the grievance by the Superintendent.
- b. The Board may hear and decide the grievance or refer it to a Board committee or a hearing officer other than the Superintendent to make a recommendation for a decision.
- c. Grievance shall be resolved by the Board within thirty (30) days of filing. If the Association does not receive a decision within that time frame, it may refer arbitrable matters to arbitration pursuant to the rules of Public Employment Relations Commission.

#### 6. Level Four- Arbitration

Those grievances which, under Article III, A.1, may proceed to final and binding arbitration shall be disposed of as follows, in the event the Association determines to appeal to arbitration:

a. Within ten (10) calendar days of the Board's decision due date, pursuant to paragraph C.5 (c), the Association shall file its request for arbitration with PERC and shall notify the Board President, Board Secretary and the Superintendent of such filings. Both parties shall then be bound by the rules of PERC in the selection of an arbitrator. Nothing shall prevent the Association and the Board from agreeing on a mutually acceptable arbitrator.

- b. The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and shall be submitted to the Board and the Association and shall be binding upon the parties subject to the right to appeal pursuant to the law.
- c. The arbitrator should be limited to the issues submitted to the Board and should consider nothing else. The arbitrator can add nothing to nor subtract from the Agreement between the parties.
- d. The arbitrator's fees and expenses shall be shared equally by the Board and the Association.
- 7. Arbitration of Reprimands and Increment Withholdings

Letters of reprimand (but not evaluations) and increment withholdings for predominantly disciplinary reasons shall be arbitrable in accordance with the above procedure. The burden of proof showing the actions of the staff member resulting in the letter of reprimand or the increment withholding shall be on the Board, but if that burden of proof is sustained then the decision to issue the letter of reprimand or withholding of the increment shall be upheld.

- D. Rights of Teachers to Representation
- 1. Teacher and Association

Any aggrieved person must be represented at all steps of the grievance procedure by the Association which will determine to what extent it will process the grievance level by level.

#### 2. Reprisals

No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by the Board or by any member of the administration or by the Association against any party in interest, any member of the Association, or any other participant in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation.

- E. Miscellaneous
- 1. Group Grievance

If, in the judgment of the Association, a grievance affects a group or class of teachers, the Association may submit such a grievance in writing to the Superintendent directly and the processing of such grievance shall be commenced at Level Two. Said group grievance must be filed within thirty (30) calendar days from the date the alleged violation took place. However, the affected group must be identified to the extent practicable.

2. No grievance shall proceed to arbitration without the approval of the Association Executive Board with consultation with NJEA.

#### ARTICLE IV: ASSOCIATION RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES

#### A. Release time for meetings

Whenever any representative of the Association or any teacher participates during working hours in negotiations, grievance proceedings, or other conferences, approved by the Superintendent, he/she shall suffer no loss in pay.

Members of the Association Executive Board will be assigned to the Association office during their regularly assigned duties. The administration has the right to reassign Executive Board members should an emergent situation occur.

#### B. Use of school buildings

The Association and its representatives shall be permitted to transact official Association business on school property after school hours. The Association however must have approval of the Superintendent, and the Superintendent must be notified at least 3 days in advance of the time and place of such meetings, except in emergency situations.

#### C. Bulletin Boards

The Association shall have, in each school building, the exclusive use of a bulletin board in each faculty lounge. The Association leadership shall be responsible for policing the bulletin boards. The Association shall also be assigned adequate space on the bulletin board in the central office for Association meeting notices only. The location of the Association bulletin boards in the faculty lounges shall be designated by the Association but subject to the Superintendent's or Principal's approval.

#### D. Copy Services

Use of the school duplicator and copy equipment shall be made available to the Association at a cost of \$150.00 per year. The Association shall notify the Business Administrator, whenever possible, prior to using the equipment, and he/she shall designate the copier which is to be used based upon the size of the job. It is understood and agreed that use of the copying equipment by the Association shall in no way interfere with the school's copying needs, which shall have priority.

#### E. Mail Facilities

The Association shall have the right to use the inter-school mail facilities and the school mail boxes as it deems necessary and without the approval of building principals or other members of the Association.

#### F. Release Time

Provided classes are covered and has the approval of the Superintendent or his/her designee, the Board may grant leave with or without pay to the President of the Association as requested during his term of office, as long as it is oriented within the framework of the Association activity. Provided his classes are covered, the Superintendent may grant release time to the Association President if requested as emergency conditions warrant.

#### ARTICLE V: DEDUCTION FROM SALARY

A. The Board Agrees to deduct local and affiliated dues for the Passaic County Technical Vocational Education Association, the Passaic County Education Association, the New Jersey Education Association, and the National Education Association, from the salaries of employees, upon request, in compliance with waiver 233, N. J. Public Laws of 1969 (N.J.S.A. 52:14-15.9e) and under rules and regulations of the New Jersey State Department of Education pertaining thereto.

#### B. Representative Fee

#### 1. Purpose of Plan

If the bargaining unit member does not become a member of the Association during any membership year (i.e.) from September 1 to the following August 31) which is covered in whole or in part by this agreement, said employee will be required to pay a representative fee to the Association for that membership year to offset the cost of services rendered by the Association or majority representative.

#### 2. Amount of Fee

Prior to the beginning of each membership year, the Association will notify the Board, in writing, of the amount of regular membership dues, initiation fees and assessments charged by the Association to its own members for that membership year. The representative fee to be paid by non-members shall not exceed 85% of that amount. The Association will certify to the Board, prior to the start of each membership year, that the amount of the representative fee to be assessed does not exceed 85% of dues, fees and assessments that are expended, a) for partisan, political, or ideological activities or causes that are only incidentally related to terms and conditions of employment, or b) applied toward the cost of benefits available only to members of the majority representative.

#### 3. Deductions and Transmission of Fees

The Board agrees to deduct from the salary of any bargaining unit member who is not a member of the Association for the current membership year the full amount of the representative fee set forth in schedule B above and promptly transmit the amount so deducted to the Association. The Board agrees to deduct the representative fee in equal installments, as nearly as possible, from the paychecks paid to each bargaining unit member during the remainder of the membership year in question. The deductions will begin thirty (30) days after the bargaining unit member begins his or her employment in a bargaining unit position. The Association, before any deductions are made, will first establish a demand and return system. This system will provide that a non-union member may appeal the amount of the representative fee assessed against him/her. The Association will provide the non-member with a full and fair hearing, and has the burden of proof in justifying the amount of the fees. Non-members who are dissatisfied with the outcome of their appeal at the local level may appeal further.

#### 4. Indemnification and Save Harmless Provision

The Association agrees to indemnify and hold the Board harmless against any liability which may arise by reason of any action taken by the Board in complying with the provisions of this article provided that the Board gives the Association reasonable notice in writing of any claim, demand, suit, or other form of liability in regard to which it will seek to implement this paragraph.

#### 5. Termination of Employment

If a bargaining unit member who is required to pay a representative fee terminates his or her employment with the Board before the Association has received the full amount of the representative fee to which it is entitled under this Article, the Board will deduct the unpaid portion of the fee from the last paycheck paid to said bargaining unit member during the membership year in question and promptly forward same to the Association. The procedure explained above will apply to all Association members not just to those who pay a representative fee. This statement is meant to provide equal treatment for Association and non-Association members. The Board will endeavor to comply with the foregoing; but, the Board shall not be liable to the Association for any deductions under this Paragraph which it fails to make.

#### 6. Mechanics

Except as provided in this Article, the mechanics for the deduction of representative fees and the transmission of such fees to the Association will, as nearly as possible, be the same as those used for the deduction and transmission of regular membership dues to the Association.

C. A voluntary deduction plan for the North Jersey Federal Credit Union will be maintained through the life of this contract.

#### ARTICLE VI: TEACHER RIGHTS

- A. Whenever any teacher is required to appear before the Board or any committee or representative thereof concerning any matter which would adversely affect the continuation of that teacher in his office, position, or employment or salary or any increment pertaining thereto, then he shall be given prior written notice of the reasons for such meeting or interview and shall be entitled to have a representative of the Association present to advise him during such meetings or interview.
- B. Any suspension will be instituted in compliance with Title 18A.
- C. No teacher shall be fined, reprimanded, reduced in rank or compensation or deprived of any professional advantage without just cause, any such action asserted by the Board, or any agent or representative thereof, shall be subject to the grievance procedure herein set forth. This section does not interfere with the Board's right to determine tenure.

- D. No teacher shall be prevented from wearing pins or other reasonable identification of membership in the Association or its affiliates.
- E. Any overt criticism by a supervisor, administrator, Board member, or other school personnel of a teacher shall be made in confidence, and not in the presence of students, parents, or any other person not within the scope of criticism.
- F. Overt criticism by a staff member of a Supervisor, Administrator, or Board member shall not be made in the presence of students, parents or other persons not within the scope of the criticism. Comments made at a public meeting of the Board of Education are exempt from this clause.
- G. The Board agrees that all teachers shall be afforded such rights as they may have under New Jersey School Laws or other applicable laws and regulations including those rights granted by the N. J. Employer-Employee Relations Act of 1974, and amendments thereto. The rights granted to teachers herein shall be deemed to be in addition to those provided elsewhere.
- H. All dismissals are to comply with title 18A: 27-10 and such other statues or case law as may be applicable at the time of the dismissal.

## ARTICLE VII: PROTECTION OF TEACHERS, STUDENTS AND PROPERTY

- A. Teachers shall not be required to work under unsafe or hazardous conditions or perform tasks which endanger their health, safety, or well-being, except that the decision that it so endangers shall be in the sole discretion of the principal. If in the sole discretion of the principal any such condition exists or may arise following any disorders or disruptions in the regular school program the Association shall meet with the Superintendent as soon as possible under the circumstances to develop mutually acceptable programs to guarantee the safety of students, teachers, and property.
- B. Teachers of the Passaic County Technical and Vocational Education Association are covered by N.J.S.A. 18A: 6-6.1 in their use of force or corporal punishment.
- 1. The Board will offer support by reimbursing all reasonable legal fees should a teacher be charged with a criminal offense in connection with employment and found not guilty. If the teacher desires to retain counsel, prior to doing so or incurring any other such cost, the teacher shall apprise the Superintendent of the anticipated fee or cost to be charged and if, in the opinion of the Board such fees or charges are unreasonable or excessive, the Board shall not be obligated for any part thereof without its consent. This decision shall not be subject to grievance procedures.
- 2. When an absence arises out of some such assault or injury, the teacher shall be entitled to all the benefits as set forth in N.J.S. 18A:30-2.1, provided he furnishes the Superintendent, as soon as reasonably possible after such incident, with a doctor's certificate attesting to such disability and to his inability to attend his normal duties. The

doctor's certificate of release is to specify whether the absence was worker's compensation related. The teacher shall be entitled to such benefits and privilege as are available pursuant to New Jersey Statutes concerning Worker's Compensation Insurance. The Superintendent may however at any time any benefits are paid hereunder, require said teacher to be examined by the Board Physician or physicians selected by the Board. The absence herein referred to shall not compel the teacher to forfeit any sick or personal leave. During the period the teacher is receiving his full salary, all Workmen's Compensation benefits to which the teacher is entitled shall be endorsed over to the Board so that at all times the teacher will receive no more than his full salary.

- 3. The Board shall reimburse teachers for the reasonable cost of any clothing or other personal property damaged or destroyed as a result of any assault suffered by a teacher while the teacher was acting in the discharge of his duties within the scope of his employment, provided that proof of loss is verified by the Superintendent who shall recommend payment to the Board. A form shall be made available by the Superintendent to any faculty member suffering loss of personal property or damaged clothing solely for the purpose of reimbursement.
- C. Reporting Assault
- 1. Principal or Immediate Supervisor

Teachers shall immediately report in writing cases of assault suffered by them in connection with their employment to their principal or immediate supervisor.

#### 2. Superintendent

Such notification shall be immediately forwarded to the principal, or if he/she is the immediate supervisor, to the Superintendent, who shall cooperate with any reasonable request from the teacher for information in the possession of the principal and or Superintendent relating to the incident or the persons involved. The Superintendent or his/her designee shall act in appropriate ways to serve as liaison by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in force.

#### ARTICLE VIII: TEACHER EVALUATION

- A. Monitoring and Evaluations
- 1. All monitoring or observation of the work performance of a teacher shall be conducted openly and with the full knowledge of the teacher. The use of eavesdropping, public address, audio systems, and similar surveillance devices shall be strictly prohibited.
- 2. Teachers shall be evaluated only by persons certified by the New Jersey Board of Examiners to supervise instruction.
- 3. A teacher shall be given a copy of any class observations or evaluation report prepared by his evaluators at least one (1) day before any conference to discuss it. No such report shall be submitted to the central office, placed in the teacher's file, or otherwise acted upon without the prior conference unless the teacher fails to meet. The Superintendent may include such report in the teacher's file after review and his/her decision to do so shall be

final. No teacher shall be required to sign a blank or incomplete evaluation form; however, teachers must sign acknowledgment that they received evaluation forms. No mention shall be made of religious absences in a faculty member's year end evaluation

4. Each non-tenured teacher will be observed at least three (3) times annually as per TEACHNJ N.J.S.A. 18A:6-117 and as outlined in Achieve NJ, NJSA 6A:10 and as mandated by TEACHNJ.

#### B. Personnel Files

- 1. Teachers shall have the right, upon request [during school hours] provided it does not interfere with regularly assigned duties, to review the contents of their personnel file and to copy any documents contained therein. Teachers shall be entitled to have a representative of the Association accompany them during such review. At least once every two (2) years, teachers shall have the right to indicate those documents and /or other materials in their file which they believe to be obsolete or otherwise inappropriate to retain. Said documents shall be reviewed by the Superintendent or his/her designee if in his/her sole judgment, the documents are obsolete or otherwise inappropriate to retain, they shall be destroyed. The Superintendent's decision shall be final, but any teacher may make subject to grievance procedure the sole issue of whether or not the Superintendent was unreasonable in exercising his/her judgment.
- 2. No material derogatory to a teacher's conduct, service, character or personality shall be placed in his/her personnel file unless the teacher has had an opportunity to review the material. The teacher shall acknowledge that he/she has had the opportunity to review such material by affixing his/her signature to the copy to be filed with the express understanding that such signature in no way indicates agreement with the contents thereof. The teacher shall also have the right to submit a written answer to such materials and his/her answer shall be reviewed by the Superintendent or his/her designee and attached to the file copy.
- 3. The Board agrees to protect the confidentiality of personnel references, academic credentials and other similar documents. It shall establish one personnel file. The personnel file must be available for the teacher's inspection during normal working hours without exceptions. Teachers shall be required to sign any document presented to them for inclusion in their personnel file, with the understanding that such signature does not necessarily signify agreement with the contents of the document.
- 4. Final evaluation of the teacher upon termination shall be concluded prior to severance if possible and no documents and /or materials shall be placed in the personnel file of such teacher after severance other than in accordance with the procedure set forth in this Article.

#### ARTICLE IX: PROMOTIONS

A. Promotional positions are defined as follows:

Positions paying a salary differential and/or positions on the administrative-supervisory levels of responsibility. All vacancies, including promotional positions, shall be adequately publicized by the Superintendent in accordance with the following procedures:

- 1. When school is in session a notice shall be posted in each school at least ten (10) days prior to the final date on which applications must be submitted. A copy of said notice shall be given to the Association at the time of posting.
- 2. Teachers who desire to apply for promotional positions which may be filled during the summer period when school is not regularly in session may submit their names to the Superintendent together with the position for which they desire to apply, and an address where they can be reached during the summer. The Superintendent shall notify such teachers of any vacancy in a position for which they desire to apply. Except in cases of emergency, such notice will be sent sufficiently in advance to give the teacher at least ten (10) days notice before the final application submission date, in addition, the Superintendent will within the same time period post a list of promotional positions to be filled during the summer period at the administration office, in each school, and a copy of said notice shall be given to the Association.
- B. In both situations set forth in section A above, the qualifications for the position, its duties, and the rate of compensation shall be clearly set forth. All qualified teachers shall be given adequate opportunity to make application for such positions and no positions will be filled until all properly submitted applications have been considered. The Superintendent agrees to give due weight to the professional background and attainments of all applications and other relevant factors. In filling such vacancies, preferences shall be given to qualified applicants already employed by the Board when all other factors in the judgment of the Superintendent are substantially equal and when all qualifications are substantially equal.

#### ARTICLE X: LEAVES OF ABSENCE

#### A. Sick Leave

- 1. All ten month teachers employed shall be entitled to ten (10) sick leave days each school year as of the first official day of said school year whether or not they report for duty on that day. All twelve month teachers shall be entitled to twelve (12) sick leave days each school year as of the first official day of said school year whether or not they report for duty on that day. Unused sick leave days shall be accumulated from year to year with no maximum limit
- 2. Teachers shall be notified bi-monthly of their accumulated sick days.
- 3. If sick days have been exhausted, the Board of Education shall be governed by the language of Title 18 A:30-6, prolonged absence beyond sick leave period.
- 4. As per N.J.S.A. 18A:30-1, sick leave is only to be taken because of an employee's personal disability or illness.

#### B. Temporary Leave of Absence

Teachers shall be entitled to the following temporary non-cumulative leaves of absence with full pay each school year:

- 1. Four (4) days leave of absence for personal, legal, business, household or family matters which require absence during school hours. Notice to the Teacher's principal or other immediate supervisor of taking personal leave shall be made at least five (5) days before taking such leave (except in the case of emergency when the applicant must state in writing the reason for such request). Unused personal time shall accumulate as sick leave days. No personal leave days may be taken Monday, Friday, or during the months of September or June without approval of the Superintendent.
- 2. Time necessary for required appearances in any legal proceeding directly related to the teacher's normal duties and responsibilities.
- 3. In the case of the death of a parent, step-parent, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother, sister, wife, husband, child, step-children, grandparents and member of the immediate household, the employees shall be granted a leave of absence without loss of pay not in excess of four (4) school days.
- 4. In the case of the death of a relative not a member of the immediate family as set forth in paragraph # 3, an employee shall be granted one day of leave without loss of pay for the day of the funeral.
- 5. For the death of a close friend an employee may be granted one day of leave at full pay less substitutes' pay for the day of the funeral. Leave under this regulation must be with the approval of the Superintendent of Schools. In the event the death of a teacher or student in the Passaic County Technical Institute, the Superintendent may grant an appropriate number of teachers sufficient time off to attend the funeral.
- 6. The Board shall grant up to a total of three (3) days at the end of a school year and/or at the beginning of a school year, to attend classes for course work, as may be required to attend or to travel to the place where such classes are to be held. It is understood that classes required to either maintain or obtain a certificate shall be allowed but the Board may grant this time for other course work at the discretion of the Superintendent.
- 7. Time necessary for persons called into temporary active duty of any unit of the U.S. Reserves or State National Guard shall be granted provided it is impossible to fulfill such obligations on days when school is not in session. To the extent permitted by law, a teacher shall be paid his regular pay less any pay which he receives from the state or federal government.
- 8. Other leaves of absence may be granted by the Board.
- 9. Leaves taken pursuant to Section B above shall be in addition to any sick leave to which a teacher is entitled.

#### C. Extended Leaves of Absence

- 1. The Board agrees that up to one (1) teacher designated by the Association may, upon request be granted a leave of absence without pay for up to one (1) year for the purpose of engaging in activities of the Association or its affiliates.
- 2. A leave of absence without pay of up to two (2) years may be granted to any teacher who joins the Peace Corps, Vista, National Teachers' Corp., or serve as an exchange teacher or overseas teacher, and is a full time participant of any such program or accepts a full time scholarship.
- 3. A tenured teacher may be granted a leave of absence without pay for up to two (2) years to teach in an accredited college or university.
- 4. Military Leaves. The Board shall grant a leave of absence to any teacher who is a member of the state organized militia and has been called for state or federal active duty or active duty for training (including, but not limited to, United States Army or Reserves or the National Guard of other states). Teachers shall be compensated for a portion of this military leave absence in accordance with New Jersey law 38A4-4 and 38:23. Additionally, leave without pay shall be granted to any teacher who is the spouse of a member of the state organized militia and has been called for state or federal active duty for training.
- 5. In the event that an extended leave of absence is granted under this Article for non-medical reasons, it is understood that the Board will not pay for health benefits. If the employee wishes to continue his/her health benefits during this time, he/she will be responsible for paying for the continuation of benefits until such time he/she returns to work.
- 6. A leave of absence without pay for the period of up to one (1) school year shall be granted for the purpose of caring for a sick member of teacher's immediate family or a family member resident in the teacher's home upon presentation of a physician's letter stating need. It is understood that any leave applied for under the provisions of this subsection shall be granted for a minimum of one semester and a maximum of one school year or two consecutive semesters. This leave shall not accrue toward seniority of the individual.
- 7. Any teacher who experiences a temporary disability shall apply for and receive temporary disability leave upon presentation of documentation from a medical doctor.
- a. Temporary disability leave shall be charged to accumulated sick leave, if any, of said teacher. If the accumulated sick leave is or has been exhausted, the temporary disability leave shall be without pay, but with full insurance coverage as provided to all employed teachers under this Agreement
- b. If the teacher's absence shall be the result of a personal injury caused by an accident or assault arising out of and in the course of his/her employment, such teacher shall be allowed disability. Such leave shall not be charged to sick leave. In the event that there is a

dispute as to whether the injury occurred during the course of the teacher's employment, his/her accumulated sick leave, if any, shall be charged until such time that the workers compensation carrier indicates that the injury is in fact being covered. Once such a determination is made, the teacher's sick days will be returned to him/her and the days will be charged to workers compensation.

- c. In accordance with N.J.S.A 18A:30-2.1, any amount of salary or wages paid or payable to the teacher under this subsection shall be reduced by the amount of any Workman's Compensation award made to the teacher under this subsection for temporary disability pursuant to Title 34 of the New Jersey Statutes.
- d. Temporary disability leave shall be for the period the teacher received or was eligible to receive a temporary disability benefit under the Temporary Disability Benefits Law, N.J.S.A. 43:25-25 et seq.
- e. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:30-7, the Board may, at its discretion, grant an extension of sick leave over and above any accumulated sick leave.
- f. A teacher who desires to continue in the performance of his/her duties during a period expected to lead to a disability shall be permitted to do so provided the teacher produces a statement from his physician, certified in writing to the Board not more than once per month, and confirmed by the School Medical Inspector, stating that the teacher is capable of continuing to perform his duties and stating up to what date, in the opinion of the physician, the teacher is capable of performing his/her duties.
- 8. A teacher upon request shall be granted an unpaid leave for the purpose of rearing the teacher's children. Upon written request by the teacher to the Superintendent single child rearing leave shall be granted for a period of no more than two consecutive school years after which time the teacher must return to his/her position. A teacher adopting a child shall, upon request, be granted an unpaid leave to commence at any time after receiving de facto custody of said child. It is understood and agreed that teachers returning from leave under the provisions of this subsection shall return only at the beginning of a marking period or at any other time as may be mutually agreed upon between said teacher and the Superintendent. This leave shall not accrue toward seniority of the individual.
- 9. The Board may grant a leave of absence without pay to any teacher to campaign for a candidate for public office, provided adequate notice is given. Said leave shall be taken for a minimum of one semester.
- 10. Other leaves of absence without pay may be granted by the Board.
- 11. Upon Return From Leave
- a. Upon return from leave granted pursuant to this article, the time spent on said leave of absence without pay shall not count toward the fulfillment of the time requirements for acquiring tenure. A teacher shall not receive increment credit for time spent on an unpaid leave granted pursuant to this article.
- b. All benefits to which a teacher was entitled at the time his/her leave of absence commenced, including unused accumulated sick leave and credits toward sabbatical eligibility, shall be restored to him upon his/her return, and he/she shall be assigned to the

same position which he/she held at the time said leave commenced, if available, or if not, to a substantially equivalent position.

- c. All extensions or renewals of leaves shall be applied for in advance in writing to the Superintendent and, if granted, will be in writing.
- d. No teacher on leave shall be denied the opportunity to substitute in the Passaic County Technical Institute district in the areas of his/her certification or competence.
- e. This leave shall not accrue toward seniority of the individual.
- D. Sabbatical Leaves

A sabbatical leave shall be granted to a tenured teacher by the Board subject to the following conditions:

- 1. If there are sufficient qualified applicants, sabbatical leaves shall be granted to a maximum of four (4) teachers per school year.
- 2. Sabbaticals shall be granted for full time graduate study to enhance a person's expertise.
- 3. Teachers may elect a leave other than graduate study if it involves employment in a capacity where such a leave substantially advances their technical expertise and knowledge of new procedures.
- 4. A teacher on sabbatical leave shall be paid one- half (1/2) of his/her contractual salary while on leave, however, total compensation from any full time remuneration while on sabbatical cannot exceed the teacher's total contractual salary for one year or the sabbatical leave compensation shall be reduced accordingly.
- 5. To obtain a sabbatical leave a teacher must indicate, on the form shown as an example in this Agreement, that he/she is contemplating a sabbatical leave by November 30<sup>th</sup> of the previous year in which the leave is to be requested.
- 6. If a teacher is definitely interested in obtaining a sabbatical, he/she shall complete the approved form, shown as an example in this contract, and give it to the Superintendent not later than March 1<sup>st</sup> of the year in which the leave is requested.
- 7. To apply a teacher must have completed seven (7) full school years of service in the school district.
- 8. Upon returning from sabbatical leave, a teacher shall be placed on the salary schedule at the level which she/he would have achieved had he/she remained employed full time in the system.
- 9. She/he shall be assigned to the same position which was held at the time the leave commenced, if available, or if not to an equivalent position.
- 10. A teacher granted a sabbatical leave shall agree in writing that she/he will return to the system for no less than two (2) years.

#### ARTICLE XI: SCHOOL CALENDAR

- A. The School Calendar shall consist of no more than 186 days but no less than 180 student reporting days and one teacher reporting day before school, one teacher reporting day after school closes and one day for in-service professional development. The orientation day prior to the opening of school shall end by 3:06 p.m. The reporting day after students leave shall end by 1:00 p.m. Paychecks will be available to the teachers on the last reporting day. One (1) additional teacher day will be added to the calendar for professional development purposes only.
- B. In the event there are no snow days or less than three (3) snow days, the closing date of school shall be revised so as to be effective on an earlier date to make up for those snow or emergency days that were not used, but still comply with the 180 day statutory minimum. In any event, irrespective of opening and closing dates that may be set for the school year, there should be no less than one hundred eighty (180) days to the student calendar to comply with statutory requirements.
- C. Teachers new to the district shall be required to attend up to three additional days prior to the start of school for the purpose of professional orientation as new teachers to the district. It is expressly understood that this orientation is designed to assist new teachers in their professional duties. If a teacher is hired during the school year, equivalent orientation program will be developed for after school hours.

#### ARTICLE XII: TEACHING HOURS AND LOAD

- A. Sign-In Procedures
- 1. Teachers shall indicate their presence for duty by setting forth the time of arrival in the appropriate column of the faculty "sign-in" sheet in the specific areas.
- 2. Teachers shall sign in no later than 7:55 a.m., and shall be at their assigned station no later than 8:00 a.m.
- 3. Any teacher who arrives to work late shall affix his/her signature and the time of his/her arrival in the designated "late" book in the principal's office.
- 4. Teachers may leave ten (10) minutes after close of pupil's school day.
- B. Class Dismissal Procedures
- 1. When any emergency closing of school for students is declared during the course of a regular scheduled school day, the school administration shall announce when teachers may leave the building. Such announcement will be made in a manner most likely to reach all staff.
- 2. Departure time for teachers shall be reasonably related to the students' departure. Student departure shall be defined as leaving the school grounds. No staff member shall be permitted to leave the building until officially dismissed.
- 3. Teachers shall be permitted to leave ten (10) minutes after close of the pupils' school day. However, emergency closings shall be governed by clauses (1) and (2) hereby.

- C. Arrival and Departure Times During the School Day
- 1. Teachers may leave the building/school campus without requesting permission during their scheduled duty free lunch if they sign out. Teachers requesting to leave the building/school campus at any other time must obtain permission from their immediate supervisor or Assistant Principal.
- 2. All authorized arrival and departure times during the day shall be noted in the proper record sheet. Departures at the end of the school day are excluded from this provision.
- D. Faculty and Professional Meetings
- 1. Teachers may be required to remain after the end of the school day without additional compensation for the purpose of attending general faculty meetings and/or professional meetings.
- a. Such meetings shall not exceed two (2) times per month and shall be scheduled five school days in advance.
- b. Such meetings shall begin no later than ten minutes after the pupils' dismissal time and shall last no longer than (40) minutes.
- c. Meetings can be called at the discretion of the Superintendent.
- 2. An Association representative may speak to the teachers at any faculty meeting. This time shall not be charged against the forty (40) minutes as stated in D.1 (b).
- E. Teaching Workload
- 1. Teachers (including Academic, P. E. and Special Needs):
- a. The normal work day shall consist of instructional periods during which time the following schedule shall be in effect:

One lunch period (duty free-40 minutes)

Two unassigned periods

One assigned (non-teaching) period.

- b. All academic teachers assigned to six (6) teaching periods, shall be additionally compensated at the rate of twelve thousand five hundred and fifty two dollars (\$12,552) per year or pro-rated part thereof. All such compensation shall be subject to all the regular deductions normally taken from an employee's paycheck, and thus, shall be fully pensionable.
- c. Assigning a sixth  $(6^{th})$  teaching period:
- a. prior to the start of the school year, teacher selection will shall be in the order of:
- 1) Certification in subject area
- 2) Seniority in the department
- 3) Seniority at P.C.T.I.

- 4) Should two teachers be equal, selection will be by lottery
- b. after the start of the school year, teacher selection will shall be in the order of:
- 1) A teacher within the respective academic department based on certification in the subject area and availability to receive assignment without disruption to current schedules of other teachers and/or students.
- 2) Should two or more teachers within the respective academic department possess equal certification and availability, the teacher with seniority will be selected. If all are equal in seniority, the selection will be by lottery.
- 3) If any time a 6<sup>th</sup> teaching period assignment cannot be filled by a teacher within the respective academic department, administration reserves the right to offer the assignment to an appropriately certified teacher in another department based on availability to receive assignment without disruption to current schedules of other teachers and or students.
- 2. The Association and the Administration agree:
- 1) Continued implementation of assigning teachers to a sixth  $(6^{th})$  teaching period will be based on the phase-in period paralleling the district's plan for expanded student enrollment.
- 2) The administration will attempt to assign a permanent classroom for the affected teachers.
- 3) The administration will attempt to limit the number of class preparations to three (3)
- 4) If an Academic teacher is given a sixth (6<sup>th</sup>) teaching period, it must be at the expense of the unassigned periods.
- a. If a teacher is assigned a sixth  $(6^{th})$  period, and is ill or on leave of absence for more than ten (10) consecutive school days, said teacher will not receive any additional compensation for the sixth  $(6^{th})$  period.
- 2. Educational Services (including guidance, nurses, child study team and librarians):
- a. During the work day, guidance counselors will be entitled to two twenty minute unassigned periods and a forty minute duty free lunch.
- b. During the work day, nurses shall be entitled to two twenty minute unassigned periods and a forty minute duty free lunch. It is understood and agreed that in the event of an emergency, nurses shall be available to render assistance. If said situations cause a loss of unassigned periods or lunch, the nurses shall have their schedules adjusted to restore the lost time.

c. School nurses will provide required health services to students and faculty from 7:20 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. during the school year. Nursing staff will work a flexible schedule according to one of the following daily schedules:

7:20 a.m. - 2:31 p.m. 8:05 a.m. - 3:16 p.m. 8:49 a.m. - 4:00 p.m.

Assignments to one of the above daily schedules will be made by:

1<sup>st</sup> - mutual consensus of affected staff

2<sup>nd</sup> - assignment by administration

Whenever "screening" of students occurs during the school year, nurse staff will adjust their schedules to meet the needs of the workload involved.

- d. The normal work day for the librarian/media specialist shall be the same as classroom teachers. During the work day the librarian/media specialist shall be entitled to a forty minute duty free lunch and one unassigned period. This unassigned period may rotate from day to day in order to insure that all teachers have the services of the librarian. Every effort shall be made to keep the library open during the period in which the librarian is unavailable.
- e. During the work day, members of the child study team shall be entitled to two twenty minutes unassigned periods and a forty minute duty free lunch
- 3. CTE Teachers
- a. The normal work day shall consist of instructional periods during which time the following schedule shall be in effect:

Seven teaching periods

One lunch period (duty-free 40 minutes)

One unassigned period

- b. Any CTE teacher assigned to seven and one half (7 ½) periods, shall be additionally compensated at the rate of Seven thousand, seven hundred and seventy six (\$7,776.) dollars per year or pro-rated part thereof. All such compensation shall be subject to all regular deduction normally taken from an employee's paycheck, and thus shall be fully pensionable.
- c. If a teacher is assigned a seventh  $(7^{th})$  period, and is ill or on leave of absence for more than ten (10) consecutive school days, said teacher will not receive any additional compensation for the seventh  $(7^{th})$  period.

- 4. Notice of Assignment
- a. All ten (10) month employees shall be given notice (in writing and by mail) of their subject assignments for the forthcoming year by August 15<sup>th</sup>.
- b. In the event that changes in such subject assignments are proposed after August 15<sup>th</sup>, the association and any employee affected shall be notified promptly in writing or by telephone.
- F. "Unassigned period" shall be defined as a period when a staff member may work on lesson plans, substitute plans, required reports, grading, and hold meetings with administrators, and/or teachers and/or parents, professional enrichment and similar pursuits. If lesson plans, substitute plans and grading, etc., are current in accordance with policy, then the unassigned period may be used as a free period on campus. In the event of an emergent matter, a staff member may leave the campus with the permission of the principal. Administrators will continue to be sensitive to the number of meetings called on unassigned time and will be especially mindful of the fact that CTE teachers have only one unassigned period per day.
- G. All professional staff have an obligation to return to school for: Back to School and Graduation. The administration will ask for volunteers for Open House. If there are no volunteers, then the Principal may assign staff as needed.
- H. Voluntary Staggered Schedule
- I. Unassigned periods: the district will not schedule interrupted unassigned periods except when no other solution is available.

Staff members may be solicited to volunteer to start their regular work day early ("0" period), the time equivalent to one (1) period. Staff members volunteering and accepted will be permitted to leave the time equivalent of one (1) period earlier than the normal end time except on half (1/2) days, staff development days, and days on which faculty or department meetings have been scheduled. Similarly, staff members may be solicited to volunteer to start their work day (1) one period later than the normal starting time. If accepted, they will be dismissed the time equivalent of one period later than the normal end time. These assignments will be considered as a duty assignment for the day and will not increase or decrease a teacher's daily teaching assignments.

#### ARTICLE XIII: TEACHING MATERIALS AND FACILITIES

A. The parties recognize the optimum school facilities for both students and teachers are desirable to enhance a high quality of education. Appropriate texts, library reference materials, maps and globes, laboratory equipment, audio-visual equipment, art supplies, physical education equipment, current periodicals, lesson plan books, standard tests and questionnaires, and similar materials are the tools of the teaching profession.

- B. Teachers shall be provided with materials and facilities for lesson preparations and other assigned duties. The Board shall provide for teachers the following:
- 1. Access to duplicating services for the preparation of instructional materials.
- 2. Chalk boards and bulletin boards where applicable.
- 3. Curriculum guides and desk copies of textbooks and workbooks required for classes.
- 4. A dictionary in every classroom.
- 5. Record books, lesson plan books, paper supplies, chalk, erasers and other such supplies and materials required by the Board in daily teaching responsibilities.
- 6. Access to a telephone.
- 7. Restoration of teaching areas damaged by vandalism or other causes.
- 8. Teachers shall have access to the Business Office during the school day to handle routine matters (e.g. insurance forms, insurance numbers, and official documents). If a teacher requires detailed information then it shall be on an appointment basis.
- C. The Board will make every effort to provide for teachers:
- 1. Lockable desk and storage space where applicable
- 2. Lounges and rest rooms
- 3. Parking facilities
- 4. A system whereby teachers can effectively and expeditiously communicate with the school office in the event of an emergency.
- D. Teachers shall have access to their classrooms at least 30 minutes before the beginning of the school day.

#### ARTICLE XIV: NON-TEACHING DUTIES

- A. Teachers and/or coaches will not be obligated to drive students and or team members to organized activities away from school grounds during or after school hours.
- B. Procedures for transportation of participants of all scheduled school activities will be established and implemented by the Board of Education. A copy of this procedure will be made available to all Association members. Non- teaching duties may be limited because schedules may not have been approved in advance and/or drivers may not be available.
- C. Coaches and/or teachers in charge of such activities shall accompany students and/or team members and shall ride the same vehicle or vehicles with them until the return to school, if during the school day or until they are transported as hereafter set forth. In the event the activity terminates after the close of the school day and the vehicle returns to the school after regularly scheduled transportation to and from the sending districts is not

available, the coaches and/or teachers involved shall thereafter continue to accompany the students to a central location where the students obtain their transportation, after which the coaches and/or teachers shall return to the school grounds when their obligations to accompany the students shall terminate.

D. It is the intent of this provision to assure that at all times Board transportation is being used and the students are properly supervised by the coach or teacher in charge of the activity.

#### ARTICLE XV: ADDITIONAL PROGRAMS

## EVENING SCHOOL SUMMER SCHOOL, EXTRACURRICULAR AND HOME TEACHING AND FEDERAL PROGRAMS

- A. All openings for positions in the accredited evening high school, summer school, home teaching, federal programs, and other projects including non-teaching positions shall be publicized by the Superintendent in accordance with the procedures set forth in the Promotion Article of this Agreement.
- B. Evening school and summer school opportunities shall be publicized as soon as practicable after such openings become known.
- C. Teachers interested in applying for such positions shall make known their desire to the Superintendent or his/her designated representative within the ten (10) day deadline of the posting notice.

All interested guidance counselors and members of the Child Study Team will be given consideration for summer employment. Those selected shall have the total hours of work in the program divided equally amongst them unless they choose otherwise and they shall be paid on a per hour basis:

-2015-2016	\$56.00
-2016-2017	\$57.00
-2017-2018	\$58.00

- D. All extracurricular activities shall be applied for on a voluntary basis. If a qualified volunteer cannot be found within the district, the Board may employ from outside the district any qualified person holding an appropriate New Jersey teaching certificate. If the Board is unable to employ a qualified person from outside the district, after having made a reasonable effort by advertising the position and actively seeking out qualified candidates both within and outside Passaic County, the Board may ultimately assign a qualified teaching staff member from within the district.
- E. Advisors: All advisors shall be paid two (2) times per year, in the December pay period and the June pay period. The June payment will be subject to checklist items being completed.

#### ARTICLE XVI: COACHING

#### VACANCIES, PAY PROCEDURES, EMPLOYMENT

- A. Coaching Positions:
- 1. All coaches must hold a valid first aid certificate. Training will be offered by the district twice a year at no cost to the employees.
- 2. All new applicants for assistant-coaching positions shall be interviewed initially by the Athletic Director with input from the Head Coach. Their recommendations shall be passed on to the Superintendent.
- 3. All new applicants for head coaching positions shall be interviewed initially by the Athletic Director and his/her recommendations shall be passed on to the Principal and then the Superintendent.
- 4. All coaches shall be paid three (3) times per season with the third payment being issued after all checklist items are completed.
- 5. Administrators shall not be appointed to a coaching position unless no one else is available.
- 6. All coaching positions shall be filled by school personnel whenever possible.
- 7. A coach can be employed as head varsity coach of one sport, and assistant coach in any others. It is the intent of this clause to equitably distribute coaching duties.
- 8. Coaches' stipends shall be paid within 30 days after the conclusion of the season, subject to checklist items being completed.
- 9. All coaching positions should be posted no later than April 15th and persons chosen will be notified, in writing, no later than June 15<sup>th</sup>.

#### ARTICLE XVII: COMPENSATION SCHEDULES

A. Entry level on the guide shall be as negotiated with the Superintendent and approved by the Board. Once agreed to by the employee, placement on the guide and salary shall not be subject to the grievance procedure. New employees will be advised to see the Association or NJEA Field Representative prior to signing their contract.

#### B. Advanced Degrees

1. Whenever a teacher shall have acquired an advanced degree or equivalency from an accredited college or university, approved by the appropriate accrediting agency by reason of taking such accredited courses in a field in which the teacher received prior approval in writing by the Superintendent of Schools, as will make a direct contribution toward increased efficiency in his or her particular field in the school, such teacher upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of the Schools, and approval of the Board of Education, shall be in accordance with B.3.

- 2. The Superintendent shall require a certified transcript from the accredited institution from all applicants that come under this provision.
- 3. It is agreed that for budgeting purposes notice of interest to take courses leading to lateral movement must be submitted by teachers prior to Nov. 1st of the year prior to the time lateral movement is expected. All requirements including official transcripts must be submitted to the Superintendent by Oct. 1st of the year in which movement is expected. Payment will be retroactive to Sept. 1st.

#### C. Increments

- 1. Earned increments in conformity with the salary guide will be granted on the 1<sup>st</sup> of July of each year.
- 2. In order to move to the next step on the salary guide for the following school year, a teacher's starting date must be no later than February 1<sup>st</sup>.
- 3. The term "college credits" means the credit value accepted by the New Jersey Department of Education.
- 4. The granting of scheduled increment to teaching staff members shall not be automatic, but shall be dependent upon the favorable recommendation of the Superintendent and subject to Board approval.
- D. Placement on the salary guide shall be in accordance with the following schedule:
- Schedule A Academic and Related Teacher- Bachelor of Arts or Bachelor of Science Degree. CTE Teacher-Trade Expense and Schooling as specified in the New Jersey Administrative Code.
- Schedule B Academic and Related Teacher- Bachelor of Arts Degree plus 18 credit CTE Teacher- Full Vocational Certification plus 18 credits or equivalent.
- Schedule C Academic and Related Teacher- Masters Degree (or) Bachelors Degree plus 35 Credits. CTE Teachers- Bachelors Degree (or) Full Certification plus 35 credits or equivalent
- Schedule D Academic and Related Teacher- Masters Degree plus 18 credits. CTE Teacher- Bachelor of Arts Degree plus 18 credits.
- Schedule E Academic and Related Teacher Masters Degree plus 35 credits CTE Teacher Masters Degree (or) Bachelors Degree plus 35 credits
- Schedule F Academic and Related Teacher- Masters Degree plus 65 credits or doctorate CTE Teacher-- Masters Degree plus 18 Credits
- E. Fifteen hours of approved in-service credit shall equal one college credit for the purpose of placement on the guide.

- F. Teachers participating in Bedside and/or Home Instruction shall be compensated at a per hour rate of \$52.14 2015-2016, \$53.18 2016-2017 and \$54.24 for 2017-2018.
- G. Class Coverage
- 1. Teachers are required to cover another teacher's class during their unassigned periods due to the absence of such other teacher shall receive \$43.42 for each unassigned period lost for such class coverage during the 2015-2016 school year. This will be increased to \$44.29 for the 2016-2017 year and \$45.18 for the 2017-2018 year.
- 2. Teachers required to cover all or part of another teacher's class during their assigned time due to the absence of such other teacher shall be compensated for such coverage on the following basis, in addition to compensation under Paragraph 1 above, for any unassigned periods lost
- a. (1) For coverage of a full class for an entire day:

2015-2016	2016-2017	2017-2018
\$173.79	<b>\$177.27</b>	\$180.82

(2) For coverage of a full class for 1/2 day:

2015-2016	2016-2017	2017-2018	
\$86.36	\$88.09	\$89.85	

- b. For coverage of less than a full class but of three (3) or more students split-class coverage:
  - (1) For four (4) or more periods:

2015-2016 \$86.36	2016-2017	2017-2018
\$86.36	\$88.09	\$89.85

(2) For two (2) or three (3) periods:

	2015-2016	2016-2017
2017-2018		
\$43.42	\$44.29	45.18

- c. No compensation shall be paid for split class coverage of one (1) student only or for one or more students for one period.
- 3. Teachers leaving early because of illness or emergency at 12:15 p.m. or later shall have their classes covered by colleagues at no cost to the Board except if the covering teacher's unassigned period is lost. Teachers leaving at 12:15 p.m. or later may leave only after receiving permission from their immediate supervisors.

- H. Teachers required to use their own automobile shall be reimbursed at the prevailing OMB rate per mile. Reimbursement will be provided on a monthly basis for all vouchers submitted prior to the twentieth of the month in question.
- 1. When the Board requires a teacher to attend courses, workshops, seminars, or other sessions to remain current in his/her position, and they occur outside the normal work year, the teacher will be compensated at the summer hourly rate as per Article XV, paragraph D. These courses, workshops, seminars, or other sessions shall first be approved by the Superintendent.

The board shall pay the full cost of the course, workshop, seminar, or other sessions registration plus other reasonable expenses such as transportation (including but not limited to, payment at the prevailing OMB rate when the teacher is required to use his/her own automobile).

I. Hourly compensation for teachers in the evening school will be increased in each year by:

	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3
-2015-2016	\$56.00	\$57.00	\$58.00
-2016-2017	\$60.00	\$61.00	\$57.00
-2017-2018	\$58.00	\$59.00	\$60.00

Subject to funding by the appropriate Federal and State governments of their positions.

J. In recognition that there are two salary guides, one for academic teachers and one for CTE teachers, the parties wish to make specific provisions for teachers who may be transferred.

If an academic teacher is transferred to a CTE, the CTE guide will thereafter apply. In the event that a CTE teacher is transferred to academic classes, the academic guide shall apply, provided however, that in the event that said transfer is at the request of the administration and is expected to be temporary, one academic year or less, then that teacher will remain on the CTE guide and may be required to work an additional duty period. Nothing herein is intended to obviate a teacher's right to challenge a disciplinary transfer pursuant to N.J.S.A. 34: 13A-22. Teachers, who have transferred prior to the effective date of this provision, will remain on the guide on which they were placed effective September 1989.

- K. Teachers shall have the option to be paid twenty (20) times during the ten (10) month school year or twenty-four (24) times over a twelve (12) month span. Those choosing a twelve (12) month schedule shall have their checks mailed to their home address when school is not in session.
- L. Athletic Trainers will be 12 month employees and will receive additional compensation of 15% above their salary guide step. Athletic Trainers will receive 11 sick days and will a work year of 248 days. The work calendar of the Athletic Trainers will be established by the Athletic Director and approved annually by the Board.

#### ARTICLE XVIII: INSURANCE PROTECTION

- A. Health Care Coverage-
- 1. The Board shall provide the health care insurance protection designated below. The Board shall pay the full premium for each teacher and in cases where appropriate for family-plan insurance coverage.
- 2. All employees will contribute towards the cost of health and/or prescription benefits in accordance with Chapter P.L. 2011, Chapter 78.
- 3. Effective July 1, 2006, an employee may 'opt out' of the district's medical health plan benefit for a yearly stipend of five-thousand dollars (\$5,000.00) provided the employee can demonstrate that he or she has alternative medical coverage other than SEHBP and/or SHBP. Such waiver will be in writing on or before July 1<sup>st</sup> of each succeeding year. The employee may choose to receive the five-thousand dollar payment either in one lump-sum payment to be made on the 20<sup>th</sup> payroll period or in twenty (20) equal installments to be paid over the course of twenty (20) payroll periods. Twelve month employees may choose to receive the five-thousand dollar payment either in one lump sum on the 24<sup>th</sup> payroll period or in twenty-four (24) equal installments to be paid over the course of twenty-four (24) payroll periods. In no case may the waiver incentive exceed 25% of the amount saved by the School Board because of the employees' waiver of coverage

The tax liability of all employees (including those not waiving coverage) shall be protected under a Section 125 Plan. The details of the 125 Plan shall be set forth in Appendix A which is attached hereto and made a part hereof.

Members will be able to immediately return to the district's health insurance program, with no loss or break in coverage under the following circumstances:

- a. the employee loses their alternate insurance;
- b. during the open enrollment period; or
- c. in the event of an unforeseen emergency or urgent circumstance.

In the case of an employee that re-enrolls, the Board will be entitled to a pro-rated return the amount received by the employee as a result of the employee's waiver.

- B. Dental Plan The Board will provide dental insurance coverage with the State or School Employees Health Benefits Plan. If all bargaining units agree to change the dental plan to a private plan, the increased premium for such private plan will be split equally between the Board and the individual employee. The employee contribution in such case will be 50% of the difference in premium between the State or School employees plan and the private plan, depending upon the type of coverage selected by the employee.
- 1. Preventative and Diagnostic 100%
- 2. Basic Services 80%
- 3. Prosthodontic Benefits 50/50

- 4. Orthodontic Benefits 50/50
- C. Prescription Plan The Board shall provide a prescription drug plan for each teacher and for spouse and eligible dependent coverage. The plan shall require unit members to pay five dollars (\$5) for generics, ten dollars (\$10) for preferred brand and twenty-five dollars (\$25) for non-preferred brand. The Board shall further provide a mail order prescription drug plan for each unit member and for spouse and eligible dependent coverage. The mail order plan shall require unit members to pay ten dollars (\$10) for generics, twenty dollars (\$20) for preferred brand and fifty dollars (\$50) for non preferred brand.

Employees who incur out-of-pocket expenses as a result of utilizing the mail order system may submit those expenses through major medical for reimbursement.

- B. With regard to the prescription drug coverage, the Board reserves the right to change carriers provided the new carrier provides coverage at least equal to those in existence at that time.
- C. With regard to health care coverage, it is understood that the Board reserves the right to change carriers provided that the new carrier provides coverage at least equal to the School Employees Health Benefits Plan.
- D. The Board shall extend all coverage to retired personnel at no cost to the Board. Subject to the approval of the insurance company with which the coverage is contracted. The Board agrees that a teacher retiring from this school may continue group coverage as provided to other teachers covered by this and subsequent contracts provided that the Board is reimbursed on a quarterly basis in advance. The term "retiree" for this Article only shall mean one retiring and receiving a pension. The School Employees State Health Medical Benefits offerings shall be in effect for the duration of this agreement.
- E. Should an employee die, the immediate family shall have the option of continuing all benefits at no expense to the Board in accordance with the COBRA LAW.
- F. The Board shall make payment of insurance premium to provide insurance coverage commencing as soon as an employee is eligible under the terms of the insurance earner.
- G. The Board shall provide to each teacher a description of the health-care insurance coverage provided under this Article when made available by the insurance earner.
- H. All teachers on unpaid leave shall be entitled to remain covered under the group insurance policies in accordance with the Family Leave Act at no cost to the Board. Notwithstanding this provision, any employee on medical leave, paid or unpaid, shall remain covered under the group policies at no cost to the affected teacher.
- I. The maximum aggregate coverage under the health insurance plan may be reduced by the Board, but in no event shall it be less than \$1,000,000.00.
- J. The Board of Education shall adopt a resolution allowing its employees to receive health benefits for their domestic partner with whom they have filed a New Jersey Certificate of Domestic Partnership under Public Law: Chapter 246, PL. 2033. Furthermore, the Board of Education requires a copy of this certificate to be provided to the Administration.

It is understood that with regard to health, dental, or prescription drug coverage, both the State plan and all private plans will not allow coverage to be split between different private carriers or the State. Therefore, any changes with regard to these benefits must be first agreed upon by all bargaining units.

#### ARTICLE XIX: LONGEVITY

A. All certified employees shall receive longevity pay in addition to their base pay as follows:

After ten years of continuous service 6% of Salary

After fifteen years of continuous service 7% of Salary

After twenty years of continuous service 9% of Salary

After twenty-five years of continuous service 10% of Salary

- B. These longevity increases shall be over and above any other increases and shall be in addition to their base pay. A year of active service shall be computed in the same manner as the year of active service is computed in the salary guide.
- C. It is understood and agreed that "years of service" as applied to this Article means years of continuous service in Passaic County Technical Institute without any break in service.
- D. No teacher shall receive any longevity pay in accordance with this provision in excess of eighty five hundred dollars (\$8,500.00).

#### ARTICLE XX: RETIREMENT REIMBURSEMENT

An Employee retiring during the course of this contract shall be reimbursed for unused sick days as follows:

- A. A minimum of fifty (50) unused sick leave days up to a maximum of 150 days will be reimbursed at 50% of 1/200 of average salary for last three (3) full time years.
- B. Employees contemplating retirement shall notify the Board Secretary, on forms provided by the school, of their retirement plans prior to actual retirement. In case of disability retirement or other emergencies, notice other than 60 calendar days shall be waived.
- C. On or before January 15th of the year preceding said normal retirement, an employee will notify the Board of his/ her retirement. If an employee changes his/her plans, then no retirement shall be deemed as given. The employee shall specify the date, on which he/she plans to retire within the next school year. Said notice shall be acknowledged within 10 days by the Board Secretary.

- D. An employee not meeting the January 15th deadline shall receive his/her moneys in the next school year.
- E. Anyone may elect an option of receiving moneys over a two (2) year period with 1/2 of retirement paid each year.
- F. An employee hired after September 1, 1993 shall not be entitled to receive more than a total of \$7, 500.00 by way of retirement reimbursement calculation.

#### ARTICLE XXI: TUITION REIMBURSEMENT

The Board of Education will establish a fund of ninety thousand dollars (\$90,000.00) for the purpose of tuition reimbursement.

A.For the purpose of obtaining reimbursement, the course taken must be pre-approved by the Superintendent. Approval or denial shall be given within ten (10) days of the date of application.

The criteria for approval shall be as follows:

1. The courses shall be in the field of education from an accredited institution as approved by the Superintendent or calculated to improve the teaching of the staff member is the sole discretion of the Superintendent. Should the teacher already possess a degree (undergraduate or graduate) and he/she wishes to take undergraduate courses, he/she must specifically indicate the reason for such a request. This request will be subject to the approval of the Superintendent.

In accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:3-15.3, "a duly authorized institution of higher education means an in-State institution licensed by the Commissioner on Higher Education or an out-of-State institution licensed by the appropriate state agency and regionally accredited or seeking accreditation by the appropriate accrediting body recognized by the Council on Postsecondary Education or the United States Department of Education."

2. Subject to item #1 above, approval shall be given in order of application date.

Application shall specify the cost, and when costs for the approved courses total more than the budgeted amount no approvals shall be granted. No more than six credits per school year will be approved per person at the per credit rate charged by William Paterson University.

- 3. Teachers will be reimbursed the cost of approved course(s) upon presentation of a certified transcript showing successful completion of the course with a "B" or its numerical equivalent or a grade of "pass" if the course is designated as a pass/fail course. Completion must be within one year of the date the course is begun.
- D. Distribution of Tuition Funds.

Money in the Tuition Reimbursement Fund hereafter referred to as the 'Fund' will be distributed according to the following guidelines.

1. The fund is set at ninety thousand dollar (\$90,000), for the duration of the contract.

2. The fund will be dispersed using the formula below: \$90,000/number of qualified applicants = the tuition reimbursement share.

\$90000 = tuition reimbursement share.

Number of qualified applicants.

3. No applicant will receive monies totaling more than the tuition paid. If the reimbursement is greater than the tuition paid, the excess money will be returned to the fund for round one.

Example: If your course costs \$500.00 and there are a total of 90 qualified applicants the formula will be:

**\$90000** = \$1000.00 tuition reimbursement share.

90,000 divided by the number of qualified applicants and that number will equal, \$1000 dollar per tuition reimbursement share.

\$1000 - \$500 = \$500.00 and the excess will be returned to the fund.

Then the excess will be divided as \$500/89 remaining qualified applicants = \$5.62 extra tuition reimbursement share.

- 4. When all applicants have received monies for their first course a second round will be established with any remaining money in the fund.
- 5. The rules for the second round will be the same as those for round one.
- 6. Under no circumstance shall the Board be obligated to reimburse any tuition over and above the allotted \$90,000 fund.

#### ARTICLE XXII: DURATION OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2015 and shall continue in full effect through June 30, 2018, subject to the Association's right to negotiate over a successor Agreement as provided in Article II. This Agreement shall not be extended orally and it is expressly understood that it shall expire on the date indicated.

## ARTICLE XXIII: SALARY GUIDE MOVEMENT

2015-2016						
Step	Α	В	С	D	E	F
1	57,615	59,665	61,715	63,765	66,840	70,430
2	58,525	60,575	62,625	64,675	67,750	71,340
3	59,940	61,990	64,040	66,090	69,165	72,755
4	59,940	61,990	64,040	66,090	69,165	72,755
5	62,075	64,125	66,175	68,225	71,300	74,890
6	62,075	64,125	66,175	68,225	71,300	74,890
7	64,810	66,860	68,910	70,960	74,035	77,625
8	68,030	70,080	72,130	74,180	77,255	80,845
9	72,040	74,090	76,140	78,190	81,265	84,855
10	76,195	78,245	80,295	82,345	85,420	89,010
11	81,020	83,070	85,120	87,170	90,245	93,835
12	85,470	87,520	89,570	91,620	94,695	98,285
13	89,285	91,335	93,385	95,435	98,510	102,100
14	91,940	93,990	96,040	98,090	101,165	104,755

2	N	1	6.	.2	N	1	7

Step	A	В	С	D	E	F
1	57615	59665	61715	63765	66840	70430
2	58525	60575	62625	64675	67750	71340
3	59940	61990	64040	66090	69165	72755
4	62075	64125	66175	68225	71300	74890
5	62075	64125	66175	68225	71300	74890
6	64810	66860	68910	70960	74035	77625
7	64810	66860	68910	70960	74035	77625
8	68030	70080	72130	74180	77255	80845
9	72040	74090	76140	78190	81265	84855
10	76295	78345	80395	82445	85520	89110
11	81020	83070	85120	87170	90245	93835
12	85470	87520	89570	91620	94695	98285
13	89835	91885	93935	95985	99060	102650
14	93330	95380	97430	99480	102555	106145

#### 2017-2018

Step	Α	В	С	D	E	F
1	57615	59665	61715	63765	66840	70430
2	58525	60575	62625	64675	67750	71340
3	59940	61990	64040	66090	69165	72755
4	62075	64125	66175	68225	71300	74890
5	64810	66860	68910	70960	74035	77625
6	64810	66860	68910	70960	74035	77625
7	68030	70080	72130	74180	77255	80845
8	68030	70080	72130	74180	77255	80845
9	72240	74290	76340	78390	81465	85055
10	76495	78545	80595	82645	85720	89310
11	81160	83210	85260	87310	90385	93975
12	85795	87845	89895	91945	95020	98610
13	90535	92585	94635	96685	99760	103350
14	94660	96710	98760	100810	103885	107475

<b>ADVISORS</b>		2015-2016	2016-2017	2017-2018
Astronomy Club	1	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Choir	2	\$6,058	\$6,179	\$6,303
Class Advisor -	4			
Freshman		\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Class Advisor - Junior	4	\$4,511	\$4,601	\$4,693
Class Advisor - Senior	4	\$4,511	\$4,601	\$4,693
Class Advisor - Sophomore	4	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Color Guard	1	\$4,919	\$5,017	\$5,117
Concert/Jazz Band	1	\$6,058	\$6,179	\$6,303
Dance Club	2	\$6,058	\$6,179	\$6,303
Engineering Club	1	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Environmental Science	1	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
E.R.A.S.E.	2	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
F.L.B.A.	2	\$4,511	\$4,601	\$4,693
Gay Straight Alliance (GSA)	1	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Gifted & Talented	1	\$4,919	\$5,017	\$5,117
H.O.S.A.	3	\$4,511	\$4,601	\$4,693
Karate Club	1	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Marching Band	1	\$6,058	\$6,179	\$6,303
Marching Band (Asst)	1	\$4,919	\$5,017	\$5,117
Mock Trial	1	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Music Honor Society	2	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
National History Club	1	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
National Honor Society	2	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Performing Arts Club		70,000	70,101	70,000
Choreographer		\$4,919	\$5,017	\$5,117
Director	2	\$6,058	\$6,179	\$6,303
ProStart Competition	2	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
ROTC	2	\$6,058	\$6,179	\$6,303
Sign Language	1	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Skills USA (VICA)	3	\$4,919	\$5,017	\$5,117
S.L.I.C.E.	1	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Sound Chasers/Acappella	2	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Student Council/Interact	2	\$6,058	\$6,179	\$6,303
Tech Bullpen	1	\$6,058	\$6,179	\$6,303
Teen Pep	2	\$4,511	\$4,601	\$4,693
Tri-M Music Honor		ΨΨ,ΟΙΙ	Ψ-τ,00 1	ψ+,000
Society	1	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Varsity Club	2	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Will Power for Girl	1			
Power	3	\$3,367	\$3,434	\$3,503
Yearbook Advisor	<u>ئ</u>	\$4,919	\$5,017	\$5,117

COACHES		2015-2016	2016-2017	2017-2018
Baseball (a)	3	\$6,630	\$6,763	\$6,898
Baseball (h)	1	\$10,033	\$10,234	\$10,439
Basketball (a)	6	\$7,622	\$7,774	\$7,929
Basketball (h)	2	\$11,450	\$11,679	\$11,913
Bowling (a)	1	\$4,403	\$4,491	\$4,581
Bowling (h)	1	\$6,572	\$6,703	\$6,837
Cheerleading (a) per season	4	\$3,011	\$3,071	\$3,132
Cheerleading (h) per season	2	\$4,204	\$4,288	\$4,374
Chess	1	\$3,565	\$3,636	\$3,709
<b>Cross Country</b>	2	\$8,590	\$8,762	\$8,937
Football (a)	10	\$8,875	\$9,053	\$9,234
Football (h)	1	\$13,545	\$13,816	\$14,092
Golf (a)	1	\$4,533	\$4,624	\$4,716
Golf (h)	2	\$6,766	\$6,901	\$7,039
Lacrosse (h)	2	\$9,560	\$9,751	\$9,946
Lacrosse (a)	2	\$7,232	\$7,377	\$7,525
Soccer (a)	5	\$7,232	\$7,377	\$7,525
Soccer (h)	2	\$9,560	\$9,751	\$9,946
Softball (a)	4	\$6,630	\$6,763	\$6,898
Softball (h)	1	\$10,033	\$10,234	\$10,439
Swimming (a)		\$7,232	\$7,377	\$7,525
Swimming (h)	2	\$9,560	\$9,751	\$9,946
Tennis (a)	2	\$4,533	\$4,624	\$4,716
Tennis (h)	2	\$6,766	\$6,901	\$7,039
Track (a)	7	\$6,630	\$6,763	\$6,898
Track (h)	3	\$10,033	\$10,234	\$10,439
Volleyball (a)	6	\$7,232	\$7,377	\$7,525
Volleyball (h)	2	\$9,560	\$9,751	\$9,946
Wrestling (a)	3	\$7,622	\$7,774	\$7,929
Wrestling (h)	1	\$11,450	\$11,679	\$11,913
Strength & Cond. (h )per season	3	\$4,400	\$4,488	\$4,578
Strength & Cond. (a) per season	3	\$3,500	\$3,570	\$3,641

## PRELIMINARY SABBATICAL LEAVE REQUEST

This form must be filed by November 30 <sup>th</sup> of the year preceded Sabbatical leave.	ling the final request for
NAME	
DATE FILED	
SUBJECT AREA	
YEARS IN SYSTEM	
I am considering requesting a sabbatical leave for theschool year. I understand my final request must be submitted	
Name:	
cc: Association President	

# FINAL REQUEST FOR SABBATICAL LEAVE FOR THE NEXT SCHOOL YEAR

NAME:	
DATE FILED	
I did, did not, file a preliminary request for Sabbatical Leave	by November 30 of last year.
Purpose of Leave:	
At what location will study or work be done?	
Name of supervisor of study of work and phone number:	
The of supervisor of stady of work and provide numbers	
Detail how your requested leave substantially advances your	technical knowledge and
expertise in your specific field of teaching.	
What hours are entailed?	
Do you understand if the above criteria are not met your leav	e may be questioned?
Name:	_
Cc: Association President	

# **ARTICLE XXV: Signed Acknowledgment by Parties of Interest**

In the event both parties agree to negotiate some issues not covered in this Agreement, or mutually agree to negotiate some provision to this Agreement, the respective bargaining committees shall meet. However, any change to this contract must be in writing and ratified by both the Board and the Association.

In Witness Whereof the parties hereto hav respective Presidents and attested by theirmonth, 2016.	e caused this Agreement to be signed by their respective Secretaries thisday of
Passaic County Technical & Vocational	Passaic County Technical & Vocational
Education Association	Board of Education
By	By
President	President
Attest:	
Secretary	Secretary

## MATERNITY LEAVE REQUEST

TO: Superintendent
This is to inform you that I am expecting the birth of a child on or about(Date).
My attending physician has indicated that I should not work after(Date) and that I will be disabled through approximately
(Date). (Doctor's note attached)
During the actual period of disability, I wish to utilize my accumulated sick leave and continue to receive my regular salary and all benefits. At the conclusion of my period of disability, I request a Family Leave as provided under Chapter 261, PL 1989. At the conclusion of my Family Leave, I wish to be placed on a maternity leave of absence for the remainder of (year) school year. At this time, it is my intention to return to my regular teaching position in (year).
Thank you very much for your cooperation in this matter.
Signed

#### Index

A
Advisors Guide
Assault11
В
Back to School
Bedside Home27
Bereavement14
C
Calendar
Child Rearing Leave
Class Coverage Compensation
Coaches Guide
Coaching Positions
Credit Union9
D
Dental Benefits29
Derogatory Material
Duration
E
Evaluations11
Evening School Compensation24
Extracurricular
F
Faculty and Professional Meetings19
G
Grievance Procedure
Graduation

Н
Home Instruction24
I
Increments
L
Leaves of Absence
Longevity31
M
Materials and Facilities
Maternity Leave Request Form42
Medical Benefits
Meetings3
Military Leave15
N
Negotiations
Notice of Assignment
Nurse Schedules21
0
Open House22
Overt Criticism10
P
Personal Leave Days14
Personnel Files
Prescription Co-Pay30
Prescription Reimbursement30
Promotions
R
Recognition3
Retirement Reimbursement31
Return from Leave

ı		

Sabbatical Leave Request Forms	
Sabbatical Leaves	17
Salary Guides	34
CTE Teaching Load	21
Sick Leave	14
Signature Page	41
Sign-in Procedures	19
Sixth Period Compensation	20
Summer School Compensation	24
T	
Table of Contents	2
Teacher Evaluation	11
Teacher Rights	10
Teaching Hours	18
Teaching Load	18
Temporary Disability	15
Tuition Reimbursement	32
Twelve (12) Month Employees	13
U	
Unsafe or Hazardous Conditions	10
	Sabbatical Leaves